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INT. LIVING UNIT - NIGHT

FLASHBACK - A hologram suddenly materializes. It's magazine 
sized and floating vertically in mid air with multiple 
semi-transparent layers. Each is showing off various graphics 
and windows of bio-medical information along with the 
date,time,etc... In the center it begins to draw large text 
while sending out a chime and its focal point reads: 

HOLOGRAM
DEPARTURE REQUIRED. Mandatory space 
gate service in 
sociocyberengineering. Duration = 
22 months.

The hologram is an alarm clock. 

As it continues to chime a pair of eyes open on the front 
side of it. They are female. Beautiful, yet they seem 
artificial in nature. Cyborgesque. The eyes of THE OCCUPANT.

QUOTE
"The pain of parting is nothing to 
the joy of meeting again." -Charles 
Dickens.

EXT. SKY - NIGHT

The aurora borealis shimmers. Snow has just begun falling. A 
flying spherical pod rips across the sky. It's flying toward 
the base of a massive 300+ story tall industrial looking 
structure. A series of spot lights surround the tower while 
its legs fan out toward the base of the structure. All 
surrounded by a futuristic mega city of densely packed 
together skyscrapers. Neo-Tokyo like. Japanese in nature. The 
industrial structure towers above the rest of the skyline.

INT. CATWALK - NIGHT

A huge cold sterile space. Empty. Dark. Dystopian. Industrial 
with the feel of a massive ocean oil rig. All the lights are 
off except for the cool glow of the aurora light shining from 
above. The same futuristic city is visible off in the 
distance at the base of the huge industrial structure. 

A large loading dock door opens and spills bright light into 
the space. As it continues slowly opening, a series of lights 
turn on along the lengthy catwalk that extends out from the 
door. Lighting up the catwalk while the rest of the space 
space stays dark. 

EXT. INDUSTRIAL STRUCTURE BASE - NIGHT

The circular WOMB POD hovers in and docks against an series 
of spherical rings at the base of the industrial structure. 
It's multiple engine boosters maneuver it backwards as it 
connects up to an airlock door in the center of the rings. 
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This is the other side of the large industrial door. As the 
docking procedure completes, an loud airlock sealing sound 
escapes.

INT. CATWALK - NIGHT

The occupant walks out from the loading dock door. As she 
begins to walk down the long catwalk, a bright tunnel of 
light shines behind her from the loading dock where the womb 
pod has docked. 

OCCUPANT (V.O)
Leaving your greatest love. The 
heart has become but a void.

INT. LIVING UNIT - NIGHT

FLASHBACK - The occupant is sitting up in bed.  She's crying 
and a tear is running down her cheek. She's finishing putting 
on her flight suit. It is made of a light carbon fiber 
material, and covers her entire body except for her face. It 
looks like a futuristic version of a jet fighter pilot's 
fireproof suit worn under other layers of clothing.

Her hand lowers to reveal the holographic alarm clock. It's 
floating at a comfortable distance from her face. It's chime 
continues ringing... Wherever she looks, the clock stays 
locked in front of her face, forcing her to look at it. 

INT. CATWALK - NIGHT

The Occupant walks down the catwalk. She is now crying 
heavily. Hundreds of stories below her, a center shaft 
extends downward to what looks like a massive nuclear reactor 
core. It feels similar to the Large Hadron Collider at CERN 
in Geneva, Switzerland. 

OCCUPANT (V.O) (CONT'D)
A cavernous cold space. Wanting 
only to be whole again. 

As she walks a Japanese female voice is heard over the 
loudspeakers echoing through the massive space.  

LAUNCH VOICE (IN JAPANESE)
Next 2-year elevator outbound 
T-minus 6 minutes.

The occupant looks upward. Through the top of the catwalk she 
sees the inner workings rising up of the 300+ story tall 
industrial structure. Very far away, she sees what looks like 
a elevator rising up through the center of the gargantuan 
operation. 

INT. LIVING UNIT - NIGHT

FLASHBACK - The Occupant turns off the alarm hologram by 
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clicking on it. It disappears and the chime stops. There is 
someone else with her in the room who is holding her from 
behind with their head resting on her back. It's THE LOVED 
ONE.

INT. CATWALK - NIGHT

The Occupant looks downward after looking up at the inner 
working of the tower. She is distraught. Knowing that she's 
heading on the next elevator up, she is unsure about where 
she is going. 

OCCUPANT (V.O) 
Never knowing. Always hoping for my 
return. 

INT. LIVING UNIT - NIGHT

FLASHBACK - Sobering, the Occupant puts her hand on The Loved 
One's hand. Which is sitting on her shoulder. 

INT. CATWALK - NIGHT

The Occupant enters another civilian door at the opposite end 
of the catwalk. Light spills out from this door as well until 
it closes behind her. She's just entered what looks like a 
Saturn class rocket size shuttle. 

With sounds of a maglev train warming up and initializing 
dominating the space, the catwalk begins to pull away from 
the shuttle. It is extremely laud and intense with gears 
turning, hydralucs adjusting, and energy charging. All 
building in intensity.

As the catwalk continues pulling away, the shuttle begins to 
slowly rise along a huge track that it is sitting against. 
This is not a shuttle but an elevator starting to rise 
vertically. 

The elevator is the size of a commercial airliner. Skinny and 
long with a front and back end (really top and bottom end) 
which look like they're designed for extreme speed. Similar 
to the SR-71 jet. The elevator has collapsed wings, coated in 
solar panels, which are in a down position. Similar to a bats 
posture when it is sleeping. In the stomach midsection of the 
elevator are a series of shipping cargo containers for 
transporting non-civilian cargo. 

The elevator continues to rise. Although connected to a 
vertical track, its frictionless magnetic levitation system 
allows it to build up speed very quickly. It ascends through 
the center of the industrial structure, just like the 
previous elevator that The Occupant watched launch as she was 
walking down the catwalk.

INT. ELEVATOR - NIGHT
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The Occupant is sitting in a civilian section of the 
elevator. A small space, she is securely fastened to one of 
the flight chairs. Bright light streams in more rapidly 
through a series of slits in the wall and the elevator rises. 
No longer crying, her mood has shifted from sober to curious 
about the process of experiencing the launch. 

As the elevator continues rising, it's speed is now very 
fast. Already moving at the top speed of a Japanese 
Shinkanzen bullet train. This is no normal elevator and it 
quickly reaches the highest stories of the industrial 
structure. 

INT. LIVING UNIT - NIGHT

FLASHBACK - The Occupant moves her hand away and turns to The 
Loved One. It is another woman. She's beautiful yet slightly 
un-human looking. She's also cyborgesque and teary eyed 
knowing this is the last time they will see each other for an 
extended period. Both women have an Asian ethnicity and 
appear to be of Japanese descent or design. 

Behind them is a large aquarium style window which takes up 
an entire wall of their small living unit. It looks out to 
the surrounding city and industrial structure. Snow is 
falling and above the city the aurora borealis continues to 
shimmer above. 

In the center behind and between the two women, is the 
industrial structure tower splitting them in frame. Symbolic 
of their soon to be forced separation since The Occupant will 
be traveling up that very structure to leave for a mandatory 
22 month deployment. 

EXT. INDUSTRIAL STRUCTURE - NIGHT

The elevator rises up through the center area of the tower. 
It's now in the open air, rising along the small remaining 
highest parts of the structure, 250+ stories high, and 
towering above the rest of the city below. 

Below at the base of the tower are a series of massive 
concentric, cylindrical, stair stepped levels. Hundreds of 
meters in diameter and staggered in depth. Incredibly bright 
light shines up from the zone in addition to the dozens of 
spot lights. Peppered all over this area are smaller 
industrial structures among the concentric ringed zone lading 
down below the center of the tower like a funnel.

OCCUPANT (CONT'D)
Launched along the umbilical. 

All that remains is a vertical cage like structure which 
continues upward around the elevator and it’s ribbon. Airport 
type runway lights run parallel along the exterior of the 
caging. This is a SPACE ELEVATOR. 
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The highest tip of the tower terminates but the track the 
elevator is running along continues vertically. 

OCCUPANT (CONT'D)
Far away. But to a better end. 

The industrial structure is the base tether of the space 
elevator track. It secures this thin maglev track to the base 
of the Earth at the exact centroid of the North Pole. The 
city was built up around this space elevator base. Off in the 
distance, the city terminates and the polar ice cap is on the 
horizon. The beautiful futuristic city is awash in the color 
of the northern lights. 

INT. LIVING UNIT - NIGHT

FLASHBACK - The two female cyborgs kiss with the tower 
symbolically separating them in the distance.

OCCUPANT (CONT'D)
Is no substitute for our womb 
together.

INT. ELEVATOR - NIGHT

The Occupant's sorrow is now completely replaced by her 
interest in rising above the city in the elevator. She looks 
up as...

The elevator leaves the highest point of the tower. Once it 
does so its wings spread open and shift to engage supersonic 
launch. 

INT. LIVING UNIT - NIGHT

FLASHBACK - Female hands are held together. They then 
separate in a final goodbye as The Occupant begins to leave. 

INT. ELEVATOR - NIGHT

The Occupant is now bearing down in the flight chair as the 
elevator shakes violently from its extreme speed. Skull 
rattling rough turbulence is imminent.

EXT. HIGH ALTITUDE ABOVE NORTH POLE - NIGHT

The elevator is now traveling at supersonic speed on the 
endless track which looks like a single endless dark thin 
line splitting the sky. 

Within seconds the elevator has ascended to high flight 
altitude, leaving the polar ice cap city behind as a small 
web of lights radiating out from the vanishing point of it's 
track. Whipping by, it heads through the falling snow up to 
the aurora borealis. 
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INT. ELEVATOR - NIGHT

As the elevator continues its frantic shaking, The Occupant 
looks upward again gasping as she hits the aurora borealis. 

EXT. HIGH ALTITUDE ABOVE NORTH POLE - NIGHT

The elevator breaks through a thick blanket of clouds and 
floats through a shimmering sea of aurora light. Time slows 
down in this beautiful ethereal moment.

OCCUPANT (CONT'D)
The expansive emptiness. 

INT. LIVING UNIT - NIGHT

FLASHBACK - As The Occupant walks out the door of their 
shared living unit, The Loved One turns away on the bed 
breaking down into tears. She is distraught and can't hold it 
together. She leans over and puts her hands over her face 
while sobbing. The Occupant walks out the door. 

OCCUPANT (CONT'D)
The incompleteness. 

INT. ELEVATOR - NIGHT

The elevator travels through the center of the sea of aurora 
light, basking in the soothing glow of the rainbow colors of 
the northern lights. Waves of green and blue travel over her 
much like the moment of diving into a shimmering volume of 
water and metaphorically washing her sorrow away. She is 
traveling through the AURORA BATH. Her eyes slowly close and 
she is at peace.

OCCUPANT (CONT'D)
I count the hours. The seconds. The 
months.  

INT. LIVING UNIT - NIGHT

FLASHBACK - The loved one stands up as the womb pod begins 
detaching from the side of the building next to their living 
unit. As its engines begin lighting up, it hovers outward 
preparing for flight. As the loved one stands up, it's 
revealed she is nine months pregnant, mere days from her 
delivery. Her pregnant stomach is in front of the circular 
womb pod, now outside the aquarium window. Inside the 
circular womb pod, her lover. Inside her circular womb, her 
daughter. They will not have the opportunity to meet each 
other for nearly two years.

OCCUPANT (CONT'D)
Till I hold our child. 

EXT. HIGH ALTITUDE ABOVE NORTH POLE - NIGHT
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The elevator's wings shift powering through the last of the 
aurora bath. Leaving a contrail of light whisking behind, the 
elevator emerges from the color spectrum cloud into the 
ionosphere.

OCCUPANT (CONT'D)
The sole remnant of you. 

INT. ELEVATOR - NIGHT

The bath finishes washing over the occupant.

OCCUPANT (CONT'D)
So, when you think of me...

INT. LIVING UNIT - NIGHT

FLASHBACK - The Loved One walks up to the aquarium window, 
placing her hand on the glass. Right when she does the pod 
fires off toward the base of the industrial structure where 
we initially saw it ripping across the sky at the beginning 
of our story.  

OCCUPANT (CONT'D)
... I will be thinking of you.

The loved one is now alone. In the dark. Isolated with the 
industrial structure looming over her.

EXT. HIGH ALTITUDE ABOVE NORTH POLE - NIGHT

Now leaving the aurora borealis behind, the elevator 
continues along the track up through the troposphere, through 
the stratosphere, beyond the atmosphere. 

It spreads its already open wings out even more and engages 
all its flaps for initiating a slow down similar to a 
commercial airliner during the landing process. 

INT. ELEVATOR - NIGHT

The occupant slowly opens her eyes and looks upward again to 
what she sees ahead and smiles.

EXT. SPACE GATE - NIGHT

Having left the aurora borealis covered north pole of Earth, 
the elevator heads to an epic space gate. SPACE GATE AURORAS. 
It's a gargantuan continent sized circular space station. 
Similar to the city at the base of the anchor station, it 
radiates out from the tether and extends into dozens of 
massive, ring shaped, concentric structures, each section 
larger than the one before it. 

Spreading out around Earth, it's beautiful, utopian, and a 
better place.
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THE END

SYMBOLIM

Alarm clock = machine culture

Aurora borealis = conception & rebirth

Two mothers = divine feminine

Pod = womb

Elevator track = umbilical cord

Industrial tower = separation

Space gate = ascension
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